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Ram Aberasturia, MAC Chair, called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and thanked those in attendance for their participation.  Ram introduced and welcomed Office of Policy and Management Secretary Benjamin Barnes.  Ram expressed MAC’s appreciation to Secretary Barnes for addressing the issues that managers had raised.  Ram noted that questions were solicited in advance from managers, and these were consolidated and forwarded to Secretary Barnes in preparation for his attendance today. 
Presentation by Secretary Barnes

Secretary Barnes began by noting that the budget has been brought into better balance, in part due to the SEBAC concessions and the recissions.  The hope is that the budget situation will be significantly more stable over the next few years.  The focus of the legislative session in 2011 was on jobs, and the focus in 2012 has been on education.  The pension liability is of concern, although the Legislature did not vote on this.  The Governor has authorized an increase in the state’s contribution to the pension fund of $120 million per year.

The next main thrust of the Administration will be managing state government in a responsible, prudent way, making the most effective use of resources and being public about the process.  There has been a crisis in confidence in government in Connecticut and across the country.  Government resources and programs are not generally recognized and valued.  The Governor is focused on change:  changing what government does and doing it better.  This is an incremental process, recognizing the changing needs of society and the potential impact of changing technologies.  In many respects, government has functioned very well for decades, for example, in providing health care to the indigent.  However, the health care arena is changing rapidly, with new regulations and new opportunities.  Government needs to adapt to the dynamic world we are in today.
The Governor has emphasized making the process more public, which involves measuring and quantifying what government does and making the information widely available.  We need to take credit for the advances being made and make those known to the public.  This involves identifying the things we’re doing right and collecting the most pertinent information in a way that makes it meaningful to the general public.  It is also important that we identify sources of support from the public.  The state needs to do a better job of promoting itself and the services its employees provide.  How government serves the public needs to be personalized.  There are opportunities to do this every day, even in small ways such as how you introduce yourself to your new neighbor.
The Secretary addressed the questions that had been submitted and then opened the meeting up to the floor.  On the issue of salary compression, The Administration recognizes the problem.  There is no question that collective bargaining employees have fared better over time, and that has contributed to salary compression.  The Administration cannot give broad-based raises to managers at this time.  It is not politically viable and there is no political support for doing so.  Any salary increases for state employees are roundly criticized by the public.  It is a political reality that there is a strong public aversion to any such increases.  However, the Administration is committed to looking at compression on a case-by-case basis, if necessary, and addressing the most egregious issues.  One possible approach is to benchmark to the labor market in individual cases.  There is not the intention to address compression across-the-board at this time.  The current system for establishing state employee compensation is not ideal.  It is not market-driven but, rather, is driven by a set of rules implemented over the last 50 years.  Instead of being based on equity and value to the organization, it reflects how long n employee has worked for the state and the raises given out over those years.  The Administration would prefer a system that is more based on organizational value, success, and the competitive nature of the labor market.  Change can be difficult and threatening, but it will come gradually.  Commitments to current employees, both managerial and collective bargaining, will be honored, while a gradual movement to a better system is made.

There was a question about the unionization of public safety captains and lieutenants.  The matter was determined by the courts, where the state did not prevail.  The decision in the case was that these employees were not managers and were entitled to collectively bargain.  Although these employees did receive a significant raise, there were other changes in overtime and other work rules that were more favorable to the state than what realistically would have been achieved through arbitration.

As far as managers becoming unionized, the Administration does not support that concept.  It is not ideal, and the Administration would rather not see things go in that direction.  There is recognition that there needs to be a better relationship between the Administration and managers, more of a sense of collaboration and being on the same side.  The Administration wants to incorporate managers into communicating the value of what the state, its managers, and employees do.  

COLA’s for managers need to be addressed.  The Secretary, as well as Commissioner DeFronzo have approached the Governor to ask for strongly considering COLA’s as soon as circumstances allow.  When the wage freezes under the SEBAC agreement end for collective bargaining employees, strong consideration is expected for managerial COLA’s.  The hope would be that this could be sustained over time.  The Administration would like to see a more robust and better funded merit pool, and hopes to strengthen that component of managerial compensation.  Longevity is an easy political target.  In OPM, compensatory time is authorized as appropriate during the seasonal rush.  A similar approach is reasonable for agencies to use when there is an additional heavy workload documented.

Flex schedules and telecommuting are issues that will be looked at as part of a broad-based study of classified service rules.  Consultants have been hired to carry out this study.  There are some concerns that the current system for flex schedules and telecommuting is not the best.  It is hoped that recommendations will be forthcoming for policies consistent with the 21st century realities.  Although managers are considered “salaried”, there is a bit of a conundrum regarding tracking of hours under the human resources/payroll rules.  There are logistical reasons why the system works as it does.  

A question was raised about changes to SEBAC re-employment rights.  Some changes are contemplated, on a prospective basis.  In other words, rights would be honored for current employees, but the Administration is evaluating discontinuing some for new employees coming on board.  Some recommendations may emerge from the consultants’ study.

It was asked whether there is consideration of moving some positions from classified service to non-classified.  There is a proposal that could affect a few job classes, if implemented.  These would include chief agency attorney, legislative liaison, and public information officer.  There are about a hundred incumbents in these classes.  The intention is to allow agency heads more flexibility to pick their own teams.  The proposal would require legislation, and it did not move forward this session.
There was a question regarding legislative action on collective bargaining agreements.  Legislation was introduced that would have required the legislature to vote, but it didn’t go anywhere.  

A question was raised about succession planning and collective bargaining employees not wanting to move into management positions.  Personal and professional ambitions and opportunities need to be encouraged on an organizational basis.  Compensation is not the only factor to be considered.  It is also about valuing the vitality of the work, the challenges, and the opportunity to exercise leadership and make a difference.  On the retention side, the overall model for today’s workforce has moved away from lifetime employment.  It is okay for people to move in and out of state government, which can be one way of advancing one’s compensation.

The Secretary concluded by acknowledging that, under the SEBAC agreement, managers provided all the “giveback” and received none of the benefits.  He acknowledge that managers should not be treated worse than other state employees.  Managers were basically given a package that had been negotiated with collective bargaining units and had to take it.  The Administration does recognize and appreciate what managers have done.                   
Ram thanked the Secretary for making himself available and then called for a brief recess.  The meeting was recessed at 10:21 a.m. and reconvened for the regularly monthly business meeting at 10:30 a.m.

Approval of Minutes

The minutes of the meeting of April 18, 2012 were distributed electronically via the list serv.  A motion was made and 
passed unanimously to approve the minutes, as submitted.  

Treasurer’s Report 

The Treasurer’s report was distributed electronically via the list serv.  Claudia Helfgott reported that there has been no activity in the account since the last report.  The balance remains at $1,686.90 as of May 31, 2012.  The Treasurer’s report was accepted unanimously, as submitted.

Committee Reports 

Credentials.  Ellen Carter, MAC Credentials Chair, clarified the By-Laws amendments that were adopted in response to the executive reorganization.  The Office of Governmental Accountability (OGA) has a two-year term beginning on January 1, 2013.  Of the agencies that were consolidated into OGA, the State Elections Enforcement Commission (SEEC) is the only predecessor agency with an unexpired term.  That term expires December 31, 2012, but there currently is no Representative or Alternate.  
Old Business

Speakers and Logistics.   Deb Paradis has confirmed Commissioner of Education Stefan Pryor to speak at the October 17 meeting on Education Reform.    
Orientation Committee.  Peggy Zabawar reported that the New Managers Orientation Program has been expanded and content has been updated.  It is expected that it will resume in Fall 2012. 
Web Site/Communications Committee.  Chris Beloff provided an update on the web site.  Chris is now working for another agency, the department of Education, and needed to re-establish his access to the web site.  With that accomplished, he has been updating content and photos.  He would welcome any suggestions for new content.

Legislative Committee.  Elise Kremer had nothing of general interest to report at this time.

Managers Day Planning Committee.  Ram reported that the theme is “The Challenge to Motivate, the Passion to Lead”.  Two speakers have been confirmed, and a third is in the works.  Ray East was highly recommended as an engaging motivational speaker on leadership issues, and he has accepted our invitation.  Mark Scheinberg, the 
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President of Goodwin College, has also accepted our invitation to speak.  The nomination process for Distinguished Managerial Service Awards will be announced shortly.   
Position Statement.  Ram reported that he had met with Commissioner of Administrative Services Donald DeFronzo on two occasions.  Commissioner DeFronzo has been very positive, and indicated that both he had met with Secretary Barnes and Lieutenant Governor Wyman on this subject.  There is a good understanding of managers’ concerns, and options are being looked at.  However, there is no definite timetable or definition of how any potential changes might be structured.  Ram mentioned that the Lieutenant Governor had made an overture to meet with the MAC Executive Board at Managers Day 2011, and asked whether this would be an appropriate time to follow up and request a meeting.  There was consensus that Ram should do so at this time.  There was a general discussion by the membership that retention and succession planning remain important issues.  There is a cost to the state for managerial attrition, in terms of the timeframe to get authorization to refill, recruit, hire, and train a new incumbent to perform at the target level.  While unions have guaranteed increments for 2013 and 2014, managers have no assurances of increments and were not extended the job security provisions of the SEBAC agreement.   
Other Old Business.  There was no other Old Business.  

New Business

Ram was thanked by the membership for his efforts in arranging for Secretary Barnes to attend today’s meeting.
Adjournment 
The meeting was adjourned at 11:20 a.m.  The list of those in attendance at the June 20 meeting and the Treasurer’s report are attached and are hereby made a part of these minutes.  

The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, July 15, 2012 at 9:00 a.m. in Conference Room B at the Department of Transportation. 

Respectfully submitted,

Elise Kremer
MAC Secretary

MAC Representative for the

Department of Public Health
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